
STATE OF WEST VIRGINIA, COUNTY OF UPSHUR, CITY OF BUCKHANNON, TO WIT:  
 

A regular meeting of the Buckhannon Water Board was held on Thursday, January 11, 2024, at 7:30 
a.m., in Council Chambers at City Hall. The following were in attendance (GTM is attendance by 
GoToMeeting):  
 
Robbie Skinner   Mayor       Present 
Randy Sanders   City Recorder      Present  
Dave McCauley   Board Member     Present  
David Thomas    Board Member     Absent 
Don Nestor    Board Member     Present 
Erasmo Rizo    Board Member     Present - GTM 
Kelly Arnold    Water Superintendent     Present  
Jay Hollen    City Engineer      Present 
Jerry Arnold    Director of Public Works    Present 
Amberle Jenkins   Assistant Recorder/Director of Finance  Present 
 
Guests: Tim Ball and Dave Sharp – both of Potesta & Associates, Inc. 
 

City of Buckhannon Water Board – 7:30AM at City Hall in Council Chambers 
Meeting Agenda for Thursday, January 11, 2024 

 
              A.  Call to Order 

                         A.1 Moment of Silence  
            A.2 Pledge to the Flag of the United States of America 
 

                 B.   Recognized Guests 
            B.1 Potesta & Associates, Inc. 

 Discussion/Findings regarding WTP Feasibility Report 
 

            C.     Financial Report-Amby Jenkins  
                     C.1 December 2023 

 
               D.     Department Report  

           D.1 Water Department Report-Kelly Arnold 
           D.2 ARPA Projects Update 
           D.3 FEMA Generator Update - Closeout 
 

   E.     Correspondence and Information     
         E.1 Mt. Hope Water Association Meeting Minutes-November 2023 
         E.2 Adrian Public Service District Meeting Minutes-November 2023 
         E.3 Hodgesville P.S.D. Meeting Minutes-March 2023 to December 2023 
 

   F.     Consent Agenda 
           F.1 Approval of Minutes: 12/14/23 

 
   G.     Strategic Issues for discussion and vote 
            G.1 Final Version Addendum #1 to Water Treatment Plant Feasibility Report 

 
   H.    Board Members Comments and Announcements     
 
   I.     Adjournment 
Posted 01/05/2024 
A. Call to Order—Mayor Robbie Skinner called the meeting to order, and then he led those in 
attendance in a Moment of Silence and the Pledge to the Flag of the United States of America. 
 
B. Recognized Guests:  
B.1 Potesta & Associates, Inc. - Discussion/Findings regarding WTP Feasibility Report – Mayor 
Skinner recognized Tim Ball and Dave Sharp, both of Potesta & Associates, Inc., to discuss the 
Buckhannon Water Treatment Facility inspection findings.  They referenced the original feasibility 
study they prepared and the Addendum to the feasibility study.  Dave Sharp provided an opening 
statement to the Board and then handed the presentation to Tim Ball.  The Board Members have 
received all reports.  The three options discussed were as follows: 1.) A minimum scope renovation 
of the plant. 2.) A full-scale renovation of the plant, taking it to the same level as a new plant. 3.) The 
replacement of the plant with a new plant.   
 
A major concern is the inadequate detention time at the current plant. Because of this, Mr. Ball does 
not expect that the State will approve a renovation plan for the plant. Other problems include a lack 
of redundancy, which eliminates workarounds necessary during a renovation. Several other issues 



are present because of the plant's age, which was also presented to the Board. While nothing would 
indicate an imminent failure of the plant, there are concerns for additional longevity.   
 
Mr. Ball provided other concerns that are explained in detail in the above-mentioned reports. 
 
The estimated costs of the three options, based on 2023 costs, are: Option 1.) $31.7 million; Option 
2.) $43.2 million; Option 3.) $33.9 million.  Other considerations that need to be considered are, in 
about 20 years, option 1.), would require an additional $21.8 million in renovations, bringing the 20-
year total of option 1.), to $53.6 million. For option 2.), in 20 years, an additional $7.9 million in 
renovations, bringing that total of option 2.), to $51.1 million.  For Option 3.), an additional $300,000 
for minor replacement parts would be necessary, bringing the total of Option 3.), to $34.3 million.  
Potesta recommends that we choose option 3.) $33.9 million. 
 

Mr. Ball provided a more comprehensive report on the studies done by themselves, Arrow 
Engineering, ECS Mid-Atlantic, LLC (ECS), and RJ Lee Group, Inc., who all participated in this overall 
study. 
 
Dave Sharp discussed that potential grant opportunities are limited at this time.  Of course, the first 
order of business would be for Buckhannon to execute a financial feasibility study and then look at 
the rate increase feasibility study.  He provided background on all the various financing possibilities 
that can be considered, including using multiple sources.  City Engineer Jay Hollen participated in the 
discussions concerning grants, financing opportunities, etc.  It is common for an outside firm to work 
on funding opportunities. 
 
A few other points were made, including that a rate increase will require more justification than 
simply the need for a new plant.  We will have to show overall Operating & Maintenance (O&M) 
costs and a program of rate increases in phases. It will take 3 to 4 years to build a new plant. Option 
3.), which Postesta recommends, would save our community 20 million dollars overall. 
 
A Q&A with the Board Members, Amberle Jenkins, Kelly Arnold, Jay Hollen, and the Potesta 
representatives took place, concentrating on the proper plans ahead for the City of Buckhannon and 
Potesta.  
 
Mayor Skinner closed the discussion, thanking our guests for their presentation and work.  He 
recommends that we adjust our narrative to prepare our community and the PSD’s that we serve 
with the reality of a new plant being needed sooner rather than later.  
 
C. Financial Report-Amby Jenkins  
C.1 December 2023: Amby Jenkins presented the following report: 
 

 



 

 
 

 



 
 

 

 
 



 

 
 
 

 
 

 



 

 

 
 
Nestor/McCauley made the motion to accept the December 2023 financial report. Motion 
carried. 
 



D.  Department Report 
D.1 Water Department Report - Kelly Arnold reported that the Tennerton Booster station had a 
pump and motor fail. Then, he provided the balance of his monthly report as follows: 
 
                                    CITY OF BUCKHANNON WATER DEPARTMENT 
                                                 Monthly Report for December 2023 
 

 Water leaks-2 
 Weekly safety meetings. 
 Locates.  
 Renewed service – 2 
 New Services-1 
 Residential meters changed-12 
 Residential meters tested-12 
  Meter change out. 
 Tennerton booster station pump and motor replacement. 
 Painted Tennerton Booster station. 
 Checked leak at Weatherford Dr. for State. 
 Cleared brush on right of ways. 
 Public Service District meters tested-0 
 Meter testing. 
 Meter barrel repairs. 
 All meters were read in system 
 Clearing brush and grass from right of ways and tank sites 
 Clearing meter barrel lids. 
 Continuing to paint hydrants. 
 Cleaning out valve boxes 
  Repair meter barrels 
 Maintenance booster stations. 
 GPS valves, services, leaks for past year.  
 66.1 million gallons of water treated for month of December 2.13 million a day. 
 Cost per million gallons treated for December $155.72 
  9,665 gallons of water hauled from plant. 
 Off & On Reports / Customer complaints answered. -161 
 Non-Payments  
 Continue to work on back-flow/cross-conn. Program. 
 Maintenance equipment.  
 

Unaccounted For Water through June 30, 2024

Plant Distribution  Sold to  Sold to  Percent  
Produced (a.)  Loss (b.) Loss (c.) City (d.) PSDs (e.)  Loss

Jul-23 63,215,675 1,383,309 302,320 20,168,600 38,026,000 5.28%
Aug-23 62,983,871 1,359,494 103,000 20,993,400 33,379,400 11.35%
Sep-23 59,752,598 1,298,305 227,530 21,303,000 35,364,800 2.61%
Oct-23 62,189,161 1,331,477 120,650 20,502,000 31,813,800 13.54%
Nov-23 61,598,871 1,234,735 153,650 19,954,500 33,090,700 11.63%
Dec-23 66,090,277 1,151,865 63,220 18,490,300 33,554,900 19.41%
Jan-24 #DIV/0!
Feb-24 #DIV/0!
Mar-24 #DIV/0!
Apr-24 #DIV/0!
May-24 #DIV/0!
Jun-24 #DIV/0!

Totals:  375,830,453 7,759,185 970,370 121,411,800 205,229,600 10.77%
 

 
 



Month: Dec-23

Monthly
Total Y-T-D

66.1 375.9

10293.67 102497.8

155.7287 272.6731

Amount Monthly Y-T-D
Cost Unit Used (lbs) Cost Cost

1.25 lb 0 0 11206.6

1.09 lb 1350 1471.5 12688.8

1.39 lb 440 611.6 3516.7

3.65 lb 182.5 666.125 11327.78
1.4 lb 0 0

0.22 lb 650 143 781

0.44 lb 7976 3509.44 34322.95

0.420 lb 6150 2583 21276

2.38 lb 550 1309 7378

14.16 GAL 0 0 0
10293.67 102497.8

Smart-Phos

Fluoride

KMnO4

Lime

Premier Pac

Soda Ash

Sodium Hex

NaMnO4

Chlorine

Million Gallons Treated:

Total Chemical Treatment  Cost:

Cost per Million Gallons:

Chemical

Carbon

 
 
 
At a future meeting, he will also ask to transfer the $200,000 from the Island Avenue project to the 
Meade Street project and request additional security cameras at critical sites. Jerry Arnold provided 
an additional overview of cameras in general. 
 
Mr. Nestor asked for an explanation of the water loss variables.  Both Kelly and Jay explained that 
our variables are not out of the ordinary. 
 
D.2 ARPA Projects Update – Jay Hollen updated us on the work and the current costs. 

 
 
D.3 FEMA Generator Update – Jay Hollen reported that he is working on the close-out reports. 



 
E. Correspondence and Information – Mayor Skinner reviewed the following with the Board: 
E.1 Mt. Hope Water Association Meeting Minutes-November 2023 
 

Mt Hope Water Association Minutes 
Board of Directors Regular Meeting – 11/20/2023 
 
The Regular Board of Directors Meeting of the Mt Hope Water Association was held on Monday, November 20, at 6:00 pm, at 
the Mt Hope Water Office.  The meeting was called to order by President Donnie Tenney, board members in attendance were, 
Nicholas Cutright, Tom Davis, Deborah Cvechko, and Navonda Tenney. Also in attendance were Secretary/Treasurer Laurie 
Adams, and Chief Operator Jeff May. 
Minutes from the previous Regular Meeting were approved, a motion was made by Nicholas, motion carried. The Treasurer’s 
Report was presented along with the past month’s bank statements, they were accepted for audit. The Truck Report was 
presented and approved. The Mt Hope Monthly Report was presented and approved.  The Water Loss Report was reviewed 
and approved. Jeff presented the Operator’s Report. He also spoke about trees that need to be removed at the Ford Turn 
Tanks.  He had a quote from MTR Tree Service.  After discussion, the board requested another bid. Laurie will contact an 
additional vendor.  Tom made a motion, if a second quote is not received, the $1200 bid from MTR Tree Service will be 
accepted, motion carried. The leak adjustment was approved, motion was made by Nicholas, motion carried.  
An update on the right-of-ways for the water improvement project was discussed by Donnie. We are still waiting to hear from 
one of the two customers involved, after Trey Horner and Donnie visited them. The paperwork for the other customer has been 
signed and recorded. An email from Carrie Wallace of Region VII, was discussed.  The reimbursement for the PRV will not be 
covered by a critical needs fund.  It can, however, come out of the project contingency funds when they are distributed.  The 
board will decide at that time if that is necessary.  The board discussed updating the Water Service Termination Agreement 
with Tennerton PSD. Nicholas made a motion to accept the new agreement which is an updated sample from the WV PSC and 
send it to Tennerton PSD for approval, motion passed.  The board agreed that the December meeting would once again be a 
“meet and eat” and Mt Hope Water would provide the drinks.  The board then discussed the benefits of the four employees.  
After discussion, Tom made a motion to increase the part-time office/billing clerk, by an additional $1.00 an hour, beginning 
January 1, 2024, motion passed.  Debbie made a motion that the part-time office/billing clerk is allowed 25 hours per week, 
before requesting additional time, and if she is called in after hours for a leak/boil water issue, a $25 flat fee will be paid, 
motion carried. Laurie mentioned she and Jeff had discussed using our field tech and equipment to mow the office next 
mowing season. The board agreed that would be a good idea.  Laurie has received names of firms that Bennett and Dobbins 
recommended to do our USDA required Annual Independent Audit.  Inquiries have been emailed with no confirmations yet. 
Nicholas recommended another firm to contact. 
There being no further business, a motion was made by Nicholas, at 7:27 to adjourn the meeting, motion carried. 
 
Secretary/Treasurer - Laurie Adams 

 
E.2 Adrian Public Service District Meeting Minutes-November & December 2023 
 

 
 



 
 
E.3 Hodgesville P.S.D. Meeting Minutes-March 2023 to December 2023 
 

HODGESVILLE PUBLIC SERVICE DISTRICT  
MONTHLY MEETING MINUTES 
 
MARCH 7, 2023 @4pm 

 
The Hodgesville Public Service District monthly meeting was held at the district office located at 188 Fayette St., 

Buckhannon, WV, on the above date and time. 

In attendance:Robert Wright-Chairman Roger Ward-Secretary Terry Gould-Manager Barbara Curry-UBS, Inc. 
The minutes of the previous meeting held on February 7 2023 were read and approved. 

Terry Gould gave the financial report for the month. A motion was made by Robert Wright and seconded by Roger 

Ward to approve and pay the bills. 

A motion to approve the credit memos was made by Robert Wright and seconded by Roger Ward. 

The Board reviewed the customer shut off list and amount collected for the previous month. 

 
Maintenance completed by Ringers, Inc. for the month of February included the following: 

New tap installed on Three Lick 
 

2 different locations where the line was replaced from the tap to the meter 
 

Checked for leak near 1586 Three Lick Rd. Ringers stated that it was not Hodgesville's leak 

12120 Buckhannon Pike leak on customer side 
 

Other matters discussed included the following: 

Terry appeared before the Upshur and Barbour County Commission and received approval from both in regard to the Murphy Station Project. 

The plans for the Wildwood Development by Abia Whiston has been sent to Thrasher Engineering to see if possible for Hodgesville to serve. 

The annual report for Hodgesville PSD has been filed and accepted and now it will be sent to John Burdette, CPA for the audit. 

There being no further business to discuss the meeting adjourned at 4:50pm. 
 
April 3, 2023 @ 4pm 

 

The Hodgesville Public Service District monthly meeting was held at the district office located at 188 Fayette St., Buckhannon, WV, on 

the above date and time. 

In attendance:Robert Wright-Chairman Roger Ward-Secretary Howard Cutright-Member Terry Gould-Manager Barbara Curry-UBS, 
Inc. Guests: Thrasher Engineering 

 



The minutes of the previous meeting held March 7, 2023 were read and approved. 

Terry Gould gave the financial report for the month. A motion was made by Robert Wright and seconded by Roger Ward to approve 

and pay the bills. 

A motion to approve the credit memos was made by Howard Cutright and seconded by Roger Ward. 

The Board reviewed the customer shut off list and amount collected for the previous month. 

 
Maintenance completed by Ringers, Inc. included the following: Replaced regulator at 820 Pecks Run Rd 

Changed out water meter at 6396 Hall Rd and searched for leak as there is low water pressure in that area. 

Replaced line from tap to meter Replaced a meter pit 

Dug up both sides of road and pull new line from tap to meter Changed out an old test pit 

Marked lines for WV811 
 

Other matters discussed included the following: 

Barbara Curry reminded the Board of open house on April 13 2023 at the City Water Plant 

IJDC Full Council will meet on April 5
t h 

in regard to approving the Murphy Station Project. 

Robert Wright made a motion to approve Thrasher and the Murphy Station Contract pending approval of IJDC on 4/5/23and 

also approving the Engineering Service Agreement with Thrasher. 

In regards to the to the Improvement project, Randy Watson stated that Upper Pecks Run would be done first, before 

any other parts of the project since the residents in that area have been waiting for water for quite some time. 

Terry reported that the telemetry at the Atlas tank is not working. The tank has been overflowing. Thrasher to investigate 

this. 

Power outage schedule for Ap ril'4
t h

. Ringers will be monitoring the pump stations that day. 

Thrasher gave an update on the Improvement Project. Project status if attached and made part of these minutes. 

Backflow testing required by the City of Buckhannon was completed By Dave Wamsley' and submitted to the City. 

 
There being no further business to discuss the meeting adjourned at 5:30pm. 

 

May 2, 2023/4pm 
 

The Hodgesville Public Service District monthly meeting was held at the district office located at 188 Fayette St., Buckhannon, 

WV, on the above date and time. 

In attendance:Robert Wright-Chairman Roger Ward-Secretary Terry Gould-Manager Barbara Curry-UBS, Inc. 
Guests: Carrie Wallace Region VII 

The minutes of the previous meeting held April 3, 2023 were read and approved. 

Terry Gould gave the financial report for the month. A motion was made by Robert Wright and seconded by Roger Ward to 

approve and pay the bills. 

A motion to approve the credit memos was made by Roger Ward and seconded by Robert Wright. 

The Board reviewed the customer shut off list and amount collected for the previous month. 

Maintenance completed by Ringers, Inc. for the month of April was minimaL Marked a few lines for WV811 and checked for 

leaks. 

One leak was fixed at the Buckhannon Antique Mall. 

The distri t has 2 pending taps for Bobby Wright on RT 20N. One for his house and one for his body shop. 

 
Other matters discussed included the following: 

 
In regard to the Improvement Project, Jackson Kelley was chosen due to lower cost and used before. Zurbuch was chosen for legal 

counsel for the same reason. Thrasher was not able to attend today's meeting but the status report is attached and made part of these 

minutes. 

Filed Gross Revenue report with the PSC. 
 

Sanitary Survey was held on 4/26/23 by Zane Somerfield. Problem area is the Shumaker Tank site and fencing. Also the district's 

water loss. The solution to these 2 problems are being addressed with the Improvement Project. 

Linda Lattea of Rt 20N had a very large leak. She was given a credit and set up on a payment agreement. She has already been in and 

paid half on the bill. The district feels we should have no problem collecting the rest of  amount due and gave her some agencies that 

maybe willing to help her. 

Board Members Howard Cutright and Roger Ward attended the tour of the city water plant last month. 

 



There being no further business to discuss the meeting adjourned at 5:10pm. 
 

June 6, 2023/4pm 
 
The Hodgesville Public Service District monthly meeting was held at the district office located at 188 Fayette St., Buckhannon, WV, on the 

above date and time. 

In attendance: Robert Wright-Chairman Roger Ward-Secretary Howard Cutright-Member Terry Gould-Manager Barbara Curry-UBS, Inc. 

Guests: Carrie Wallace, Region VII; Zach and Randy from Thrasher Engineering 

The minutes of the previous meeting held May 2, 2023 were read and approved. 

Terry Gould gave the financial report for the month. A motion was made by Robert Wright and seconded by Roger Ward to approveand 

pay the bills. 

A motion to approve the credit memos was made by Howard Cutright and seconded by Roger Ward. 

The Board reviewed the customer shut off list and amount collected for the previous month. 

Maintenance completed by Ringers, Inc. included the following: 

The taps were installed for Bobby Wrights body shop and his home. This required a road bore. 

Installed tap for Jennifer Lee on Rt 20N. 

Fixed water leak busted in casing on Rt 20N. Ringers found leak while installing Jennifer Lee's tap. 

Fixed water leak, replaced meter pit and new meter installed. Fixed water leak on Carper Rd. 

Called out by Terry at 630pm. 

Other matters discussed included the following: 
 
Murphy Station Critical Need Project moving along very quicky. Thrasher project status for this and the Improvement 

Project are attached and made part of these minutes. 

Boil Water Advisory for Stateside Dr. due to a leak caused by turning the pumps on too quickly. Customers notified thru 

our automated phone system and all officials notified and paperwork filed. Same notifications when lifted. 

Discussion held on the Gum Mountain PRV. Randy Watson will work on getting a quote and getting this replaced before the 

project due to this being an emergency situation.Received notice from Trombold Equipment in regard to a price increase in 

the telemetry services. 

Roger Ward made a motion and Howard Cutright Seconded to renew Insurance with Philadelphia Insurance Company. 

The district will have a down payment of 

$543.00 and the balance will be made in monthly payments. 

Received some invoicesfrom Clarksburg Water Bd., but Alan Westfall asked for those to be sent to him as they should have in 

the first place. Hodgesville is not to pay ...There being no further business to discuss the meeting adjourned at 5:15pm 
 
 

July 5 2023/4pm 
 

The Hodgesville Public Service District monthly meeting was held at the district office located at 188 Fayette St., Buckhannon, 

WV, on the above date and time. 

In attendance:Robert Wright-Chairman Roger Ward-Secretary Howard Cutright-Member Terry Gould-Manager Barbara Curry-UBS, Inc. 

Guests: Eric Sherrard of Thrasher Engineering 

The minutes of the previous meeting held on June 6, 2023 were read and approved. 

Terry Gould gave the financial report for the month. A motion was made by Robert Wright and seconded by Howard Cutright to approve 

and pay the bills.A motion to approve the credit memos was made by Howard Cutright and seconded by Roger Ward. 

The Board reviewed the customer shut off list and amount collected for the previous month. 

Maintenance completed by Ringers, Inc. included the following: Replaced ,tap to meter 

Replaced regulator that blew out New tap installed 

Dug up meter pit and replaced pigtail. Meter change due to a busted meter. Changed 2 inch meter for JF Allen Fixed broken line on tap 
General marking of lines for Wv811 Changed meter 

Other matters discussed included the following: 
Terry informed Eric that there are 4 new customers on Buckhannon Mtn Rd that need to be included in the Water 

Improvement Project. 

Both ROWs for the Murphy Station Critical Needs Project has been obtained and signed. Will be sent to Zurbuch for 

recordings.Board approved the Jabo Corporation by motion of Robert Wright and seconded by Roger Ward. 

The Murphy Station Project will include 7 newcustomers No new developments are in the Water Improvement Project. 
 
PRV valve is included in the project, but if emergency situation arises and HPSD pays, Thrasher thinks the project will 



reimburse the District. 

Motion Robert Wright and seconded by Howard Cutright to approve $375,000 to Thrasher Engineering for Wate_r lmprovem 

ent Project. 

Terry completed the survey of water managers for HPSD. 
 

There being no further business to discuss the meeting adjourned at 4:45pm. 
 

August 1, 2023/4pm 
 

The Hodgesville Public Service District monthly meeting was held at the district office located at 188 Fayette St., 

Buckhannon, WV, on the above date and time. 

In attendance:Robert Wright-Chairman Roger Ward-Secretary Terry Gould-Manager Barbara Curry-UBS, Inc. Guests: n/a 

The minutes of the previous meeting held July 5, 2023 were read and approved. 
 

Terry Gould gave the financial report for the month. A motion was made by Robert Wright and seconded by Roger 

Ward to approve and pay the bills. 

A motion to app rove the credit memos was made by Robert Wright and seconded by Roger Ward. 

The Board reviewed the customer shut off list and amount collected for the previous month. 

Maintenance completed by Ringers, Inc. included the following: Tap installed for Ron Hall 4911 

Clarksburg Rd 

Fixed Main line leak 1050 Teter Rd. WV811 m'arkings 

Leak 7260 Clarksburg Rd, Tap rotted, replaced tap 
 

Find Leak by pumping the ditch out at Woody Forest. Per Terry's instructions. Delivered rock to previous worksite after dirt 

had settled. 

Blackford Rd- had a flash flood which the water took out the 2 in water line. Boil Water Issued. All test came back fine and 

the BW was lifted. 

Other matters discussed included the following: 
 

See attached for project updates which are part of these minutes. 
 

Terry received a call from an Evan Workman regarding adding customers to the Murphy Station Critical Needs project. 

Terry talked to John Harper with the PSC. John investigated and his findings stated that it  would require a long line 

extension after the Critical Needs project was completed. 

Received an email from JB Kimble of the Buckhannon Fire Department regarding the District's non-working fire hydrants. 

Terry responded to the email stating the District's lack of funds and that the hydrants were included in the Improvement 

Project. 

Motion by Robert Wright and seconded by Roger Ward to approve fee by UBS, Inc for completion of Annual Report. 

Motion by Roger Ward and seconded by Robert Wright to approve the payment from the CWCR account for Core and 

Main and Ringers for the Blackford Leak . 

There being no further business to discuss the meeting adjourned at 5:10 pm. 
 

September 5, 2023/4pm 
 
 

The Hodgesville Public Service District monthly meeting was held at the district office located at 188 Fayette St., 

Buckhannon, WV, on the above date and time. 

In atte ndance :Robert Wright-Chairman Roger Ward-Secretary Howard Cutright-Member Terry Gould-Manager 
Barbara Curry-UBS, Inc.Guests: Zach and Randy of Thrasher Engineering 

The minutes of the previous meeting held August 1, 2023 were read and approved. 

Terry Gould gave the financial report for the month. A motion was made by Robert Wright and seconded 

by Roger Ward to approve and pay the bills. 

A motion to approve the credit memos was made by Howard Cutright and seconded by Roger Ward. 
•
 

The Board reviewed the customer shut off list and amount collected for the previous month. 

Maintenance completed by Ringers, Inc. included the following: 

4 Inch extension line for the Michael Rhodes development installed. Terry was there and supervised the work. 

Replaced line tap to meter. Change 



out old test pit. 

Bleed air out of fire hydrant 

Dug meter pit up and replaced line 

White Horse Inn no water pressure. Main Line busted. Replaced fire hydrant at the 

Mountaineer Mart. 

Waterline on Blackford Rd washed out agai n. Had to line pipe with concrete to try hold line down to keep from 

washing out again. 

Checked the PRV valve on Gum Mountain and blew off all the fire hydrants to get air out of system due to the 

water leak. 

Fixed service line broke under the road. 
 

Other matters discussed included the following: 

Project discussions held. Thrasher update attached and made part of these minutes. 

Fire hydrant report filed with the PSC 
 

There being no further business to discuss the meeting adjourned at 4:55pm 
 

October 3, 2023/4pm 
 

The Hodgesville Public Service District monthly meeting was held at the district office located at 188 Fayette St., 

Buckhannon, WV, on the above date and time. 

In attendance:Robert Wright-Chairman Roger Ward-Secretary Howard Cutright-Member Terry Gould-Manager Barbara 
Curry-UBS, Inc. Guests: Carrie Wallace Region VII 

 
The minutes of the previous meeting held Sept 5, 2023 were read and approved. 

 
Terry Gould gave the financial report for the month. A motion was made by Robert Wright and seconded by Roger 

Ward to approve and pay the bills. 

A motion to approve the credit memos was made by Howard Cutright and seconded by Roger Ward. 

The Board reviewed the customer shut off list and amount collected for the previous month. 

Maintenance completed by Ringers, Inc. included the following: 

  130 Foggy Bottom - replaced meter barrel that the State ripped out when cleaning cjitches 

Fixed leaking service line 
 

Fishing Camp replaced pigtail- customer has leak on their side Repla.ced a regulator 

Curtis White changed meter out- face of meter foggy and could not read Dug up a meter and replaced line from 

tap to meter Other matters discussed included the following: 

Murphy Station and Improvement project discussion, please see attached Update Status per Thrasher which is 

made a part of these minutes. 

Complaint from a Rebecca Hinkle of Bargerhuff Lane that our line is leaking and settling along her barn . Ringers 

have been out to check and can find no leak on our side. Terry said for Ringers to test for fluoride and go from there. 

 
There being no further business to discuss the meeting adjourned at 5:15pm 
 
 

November 7, 2023/4pm 
 

The Hodgesville Public Service District monthly meeting was held at the district office located at 188 Fayette St., Buckhannon, 

WV, on the above date and time. 

In attendance: 

Robert Wright-Chairman Roger Ward-

Secretary Howard Cutright-Member Terry 

Gould-Manager Barbara Curry-UBS, 

Guests: Carrie Wallace, Region VII; Gary Stone, Fishing Camp Customer; Mike Starett-Hay Day Farms - Customer 

Claypool Hollow Rd 

The minutes of the previous meeting held October 3,2023 were read and approved. 

The board then heard from Guest, Mike Starett, in regard to Hackers Creek Leak on October 11, 2023. Mr. Starett said he 



had severe damage to his house in regar.d to a pressure problem when fixing the leak. Terry advised him that this was 

being investigated by our insurance company, Philadelphia Insurance and Barbara Curry presented him with the copy of 

the paper to file claim (attached to these minutes) with the District's Insurance and was advised to turn it over to his 

homeowner's insurance company while being investigated. Terry told Mr. Starett that Hodgesville is only liable to the tap 

and beyond the tap is the customer's responsibility. Mr. Starett did not agree with that answer and informed the Board that 

he would be taking this further. Mr. Starett then left the meeting. 

The Board then heard from Guest, Gary Stone. Mr. Stone's neighbor had a leak which had to be fixed in Gary's yard. Gary 

said that Ringer's did a wonderful job. Garywanted to know when these lines were going to be replaced Terry informed 
   

him that the Water Improvement Project would be taking care of this. Gary stated that he had heard about this project for a 

couple of years but yet nothing has been done. Carrie Wallace of Region VII explained to him the process that a PSD has to go 

through in order for a project to get started, for example, funding, permits, right of ways and etc. In other words, it is a 

lengthy process. Gary had a better understanding, thanked the board for their work and exited the meeting. 

Terry Gould gave the financial report for the month. A motion was made by Robert Wright and seconded by Howard Cutright 

to approve and pay the bills. 

A motion to approve the credit memos was made by Roger Ward and seconded by Howard Cutright. 

The Board reviewed the customer shut off list and amount collected for the previous month. 

Maintenance completed by Ringers, Inc. included the following: Helen Smith - New Line from Tap to 

Meter 

Rebecca Hinkle- dug up main line and had water tested no indication that it is Hodgesville leak. showed no fluoride. 

The customer's friend, Robert Starkey, presented Terry with a bill for their cost of diverting the water away from the 

barn. The district has no intention of paying this bill and Terry informed Mr. 

Starkey of this. 

Fixed major main line leak on Hackers Creek Hill. Had a drop in tanks that alerted Terry of the problem. Boil Water Issued. 

Test results came back good and Boil  Wat er was lifted. 

Tap installed for Brandon Williams 440 Mick Hill Rd 

Fixed main line leak at the railroad crossing on Fishing Camp. Boil Water Advisory Issued and Lifted when test results were good. 

Fixed pigtqil leak at Mt Lebanon Church 

3836 Clarksburg Rd fixed leak at tap and replaced meter 

Replaced tap to meter it was broke under the road and running into neighbors yard at 296 Mt Lebanon Rd 

 

179 Smokey Grose Rd customer without water. Customer has leak on their side. Marked lines for WV 811 

Other matters discussed included the following: 
 
Terry stated receiving a call from Dan Cinnali's lawyer wanting to know approximately how much it would cost to install a line to serve 

Cinnali from the Murpy Station, Terry estimated 125 to 175,000 Dollars. Mr. Cinnali is suing the oil and gas company for ruining his 

water. 

Robert Wright made a motion and Howard Cutright seconded for Hodgesville PSD to adopt an ordinance that would require the 

customer to install a pressure reducing mechanism at the customer's home or structure that is being supplied water. 

Hodgesville PSD Step 2 Rates are to go into effect for service rendered after October 26, 2023. These rates were to go into effect after 

Ringers and Atlas past due balances were paid in full or October 26, 2023 whichever came first. Jeff Zurbuch is to contact the PSC 

asking that the Step 1 rates remain in effect due to still owing the WV Municial Bond Commission and also Ringers, Inc. The original 

past due has been paid, but continue to owe a past due amount because of high repair s. 

Terry has been working with Evan Workman in order to supply water to 6  customer after the Murphy Station Critical Needs Project 

is complete. It seems as though the cost is going to be around $50,000 and looks as if the Barbour County Commission will be paying 

the full amount of the project. Terry and Evan are scheduled to meet again with the Barbour County Commission. 

 
 
There being no further business to discuss the meeting adjourned at 5:45pm 
 

December 13, 2023 

 

The regular monthly meeting of the Tennerton Public Service District was held at the district office at 188 Fayette Street, 

Buckhannon West Virginia on Wednesday December 13, 2023 

 
In attendance were Bob Heater, Scott Casto, Terry Gould, and Vickie Dean. John Barnes was absent. 

 

The meeting was called to order promptly at 2:00 pm by Chairman Bob Heater. The minutes of the previous meeting 

held on November 8, 2023 were read, there being no corrections or additions, motion to approve was made by Robert 

Heater, seconded by John Barnes. 



 
Terry Gould presented the monthly financial reports and the bills to be paid. A motion to pay the invoices was made by 

Bob Heater and seconded by Scott Casto. 

 
The board reviewed and approved the previous month's credit memos. No shutoffs this month. 

 

Terry Gould reported on the following: 

*Updated agreement with Mt. Hope Water Association. If sewer payment is late, there will be a $20.00 shut off fee. 

Scott made the motion to accept, Bob Heater seconded the motion. 

*Joe McDaniels has requested $631.00 for gravel on the road around the Murphy Mart Pump Station. Mr. McDaniels 

maintains the road and keeps the brush cut around the pump station at no charge to us. 

*TPSD Chase Bank account has been closed. Those funds were used to open a reserve account at First Community Bank. 

*We have received a second bid on the Orr Street Pump House from Davis Electric in Fairmont. Terry 

has tur
.
ned it over to th engineers to accept the lowest bid and get started. 

*We have renewed our WVRWA dues. 
 

There being no other business to discuss, motion was made by to adjourn and seconded by Bob Heater 

 
Discussion took place on the above minutes. 
 
F. Consent Agenda – 
F.1 Approval of Minutes: 12/14/23 – Recorder Sanders reported that the minutes for 12/14/23 
were unavailable.  No action could be taken. 
 
G. Strategic Issues for discussion and vote:   
G.1 Final Version Addendum #1 to Water Treatment Plant Feasibility Report – No action 
necessary.   
 
The Final Version Addendum #1 to Water Treatment Plant Feasibility Report is available at 
the office of the City Engineer in City Hall. 
 

 
 



 

 
 
H.    Board Member's Comments and Announcements     

 Don Nestor:  Mr. Nestor had no future comments at this time. 
  

 Dave McCauley: Mr. McCauley spoke about the great work that Shayla Gowers has 
provided the city and wished her well as she closes out her career with us. He also led a 
discussion on replacing the lead water lines. Mr. McCauley also urged the Board and 
Department not to lose sight of the need for an additional raw water storage facility.   
 

 Erasmo Rizo: Mr. Rizo spoke of the difficult decisions ahead for this Board and feels 
confident that we are equipped to handle them. 
 

 Dave Thomas: Mr. Thomas was absent. 
 

 Recorder Sanders—Mr. Sanders spoke on the need for adequate rate adjustments to cover 
the upcoming costs of enhancing our water system.  
 

I.     Adjournment 
 
At 9:02 AM, Nestor made a motion to adjoin. 
 
Mayor Robert N. Skinner III                          _______________________________ 
 
City Recorder Randall H. Sanders                ________________________________ 


